
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 14TH, 2016 MEETING
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, July 14th, 2016.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM with a salute to the flag.  He then asked for a moment of silence to remember and pray for the casualties and fatalities in Nice, France today and to remember our armed forces.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – present



Linda Eurich – present




Mark D’Agostino – present




Ryan Orton – present
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 
Bob Butts, Cold Spring Road, Planning Board Chairman – wanted to update the Board on Planning Board matters.  Was glad to see that the Board would be addressing Michelle Turck’s resignation and express to the Board what a good job she had done and was how appreciated she was.  The Planning Board had no business in May or June but with the recent resignations of two members and the poor health of another member, they were down to four active members, the number needed for a quorum.  There were several items for July but might not have a quorum then and might have to schedule a special meeting.  He requested that the Board take action on this matter so as not to impede the Planning Board’s work and inconvenience applicants.
Tom Dewhirst, Clinton Corners – regarding the new road plans for the new Library, was the only one on the Master Plan Review Committee who did not vote in favor of this.  Felt that the Town Board should not get involved in this as it really was a Library matter.

Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – spoke of houses that were in foreclosure and hoped the Town would legislate that these houses’ exteriors would be kept up being mowed.  If the Highway Dept. mowed the foreclosed property, perhaps the charge could be added to the tax bill.  On another matter, Mrs. Shafer mentioned the only “newspaper” about the Town is “Eye on Stanford.”  Councilman D’Agostino responded it is not a town newspaper.  Mrs. Shafer corrected herself and said it is a newspaper about the town.
Laura Gilhooly – it’s written by someone named Rob Baumstone.

Karen Mosher, Attlebury Hill Road – said that she was in favor of creating the crossroad by the new Library and that it was a good possibility for the future.

Michael Shafer, Decker Road – mentioned that he was also in favor of it and saw it as a big improvement for everyone.
REPORTS: 










            Councilman Orton stated that he had no reports as the CAC still has not met.  His reports on local events as follows: The Forever Young would be meeting on June 26th and on August 18th would be having a trip to the McHayden Theater to see “Sister Act” with only 30 tickets available;  The Library was having pre-school story times, summer reading fun programs and looking into having mahjong classes.  The Grange would be having a Penny Social with refreshments on  July 17th, and the next Community Day planning meeting would be on 7/27 at 7 PM.  The last one was the best ever with the Business Association coming up with many new ideas.
Councilman D’Agostino reported that the Recreation Commission had their new member Meg Hurley, that summer employment was completed but there was a shortage of lifeguards, and this would be worse when college starts.  The Arts & Crafts program was fully staffed and fall soccer had their signups.
Councilwoman Linda Eurich reported from the ZBA that the Wing Family on Layton Road were looking to rebuild their front porch and that this application would have a public hearing in August.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Joe Norton attended a recent Fire Commissioners meeting for Councilwoman Weinberger and that they had remodeled the firehouse, were looking at their current equipment and conducted their other normal business.  He also complemented the Highway Dept. on the great job they had done in getting the Rec. ready for the season, as well as blacktopping and oil and stoning roads.  He added that they do an incredible job keeping our town rural.  Mr. Norton also reported that he was working on two grants that could repurpose the landfill into a solar energy farm, and had already been contacted by developers who were looking into this area.
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MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton to add another item, Town Clerk’s audit, to New Business before #1, to add the names Shane Egan and Kelly Flood Myers for #5, Special Prosecutor and to delete Bill Richards as a CAC applicant.  Councilman D’Agostino requested that a #6A be added – Town Board report, and Councilman Orton asked for a #7A, question for the Town Clerk.  With these additions noted, the motion was seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. ASSESSOR’S REVALUATION INFORMATION: Assessor Steve Gotovich gave an update on the progress of the Town’s Revaluation, which will come to fruition in time for next year’s tax season.  At this point, it is on time, on budget and the data collection phase is complete.  Now work will commence on the 40 commercial units.  All of the findings,  the data sales will be analyzed to come up with the new values.  A public meeting presentation will be scheduled for the September 8th Town Board meeting.  At the end of this month, a letter will be sent to all homeowners for the data to be verified, and corrections will be then made as necessary.  Mr. Gotovich stated that he was pleased with how the process was going and had just returned from an education class that he had taken on rural properties’ maintenance equity.
NEW BUSINESS:

TOWN CLERK AUDIT: The Supervisor stated that the audit of the Town Clerk had been completed and read the entire letter from the auditor and the document was to be entered into the Minutes as follows:

 To The Supervisor and Town Board

Town of Stanford, New York

In planning and performing my cash audit of the Town Clerk of the Town of Stanford, New York for the year ending December 31, 2015, I considered the internal control structure to plan my auditing procedures for the purpose of expressing my opinion on the financial statements and not to provide assurance on the internal control structure.

However, during my audit, I noted certain matters involving the internal control structure and other operational matters that are presented for your consideration. This letter does not affect my report dated June 15, 2016 on the financial statements of the Town Clerk of the Town of Stanford, New York. I will review the status of these comments during my next audit engagement. My comments and recommendations, all of which have been discussed with appropriate members of management, are intended to improve the internal control structure or result in other operating efficiencies. I will be pleased to discuss these comments in further detail at your convenience, to perform additional study of these matters, or to assist you in implementing the recommendations. 

My comments are summarized as follows:

Cash Control
While conducting the audit, I noticed that the Town Clerk handles a lot of cash transactions. This is common in Town Clerk offices but controls need to be tight to ensure that all transactions are accounted for. Although all cash deposited matched what was reported on monthly reports, there is always a possibility that cash could be collected but not reported. For this reason, a solid control system needs to be in place.  One way to do this would be to require more usage of checks as opposed to cash. Checks would allow only the Town to deposit the checks. If this is not possible, then other controls should be utilized to monitor cash. I noticed that there is a security camera in the Town Clerk’s office. This is a good practice as it can help deter outside parties from entering the office to steal money knowing that the office handles cash. As a result, it also helps minimize insurance risks and help keep premiums low. In addition, this can be used as a check to verify that all cash collected is being recorded. A designated official could be put in charge to periodically review security camera footage to ensure that cash collected is being recorded and secured for deposit. Another control could be to place a sign that tells residents to ask for a receipt if not given one. A receipt should be given for every transaction to document receipt of funds. Sometimes, an innocent mistake can be made and no receipt is given. A sign would remind all residents making payments to expect a receipt and if not given one to request a receipt. One other control that could be put in place would be the use of a cash register. This would keep track of every transaction. In addition, if a resident were to pay for a license, for example, and didn’t see the cash register being used, this would raise a red flag in their eyes and they could report the lack of use of the cash register to an appropriate individual. Some cash registers can also keep track of inventory whereby an inventory of licenses can be maintained. 

In other words, when a license is requested, the recipient has to fill out an application for the license. If these licenses are pre-numbered, when a license is issued, the number of the application could be scanned or entered so that it would remove that number from the inventory. This could be costly for the Town to do, but it is another suggestion.

Segregation of Duties 
As part of my audit I examined the presence of segregation of duties. It is understandable that a Town may not have as many employees as a large corporation so segregation of duties may be difficult. However, a Town must do it’s best to segregate duties wherever it can. During the audit, it was brought to my attention that the Town Clerk is labeled the cash control officer of the Town. This should not be the case. Although the Town Clerk is allowed to handle the cash of the Town Clerk’s office, any other cash receipts should be handled by the Town’s Comptroller. It is the Town Comptroller’s responsibility to account for all cash receipts of the Town so any funds outside a particular department should be collected by the Town Comptroller. This would include such fees as fundraising and recreation fees. The Recreation Department should be collecting all recreation fees. The Transfer Station Supervisor should be collecting fees associated with the transfer station. In other words, each department should be collecting only funds associated with that department and submitting those funds to the Comptroller in a timely fashion.

Payments of Fees to Town 
During my audit, I reviewed when payments were made to the Town from the Town Clerk’s account. Funds collected in a particular month should be paid to the Supervisor in the subsequent month. During my audit, I noted that the fees collected for April 2015 were not paid to the Supervisor until June 2015. The funds were in the account in May 2015 and should have been paid during this month. I recommend that better monitoring take place to ensure that funds are paid to the Supervisor when they are supposed to be paid.

Town Clerk’s Hours 
As part of my audit for the Town Clerk as well as my audit for the Town as a whole, I examined payroll to ensure that employees were being paid properly and accurately. I noted that the Town Clerk is the secretary for the B.A.R. This is fine but one of her timesheets included time for work spent on this task during Town Clerk’s time. This cannot happen as office hours for the Town Clerk’s office should only be spent doing work for this office; not for another office. If this keeps occurring, the Town Clerk would be paid twice for one set of hours. It is recommended that if the Town Clerk is to also serve as the secretary of the B.A.R., then separate hours outside of the Town Clerk’s office hours should be maintained.

Theodore J. Eglitt, Jr. CPA

June 15, 2016

Hopewell Junction, New York
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1A. TOWN ROAD ISSUE: Mark Burdick, chair of the Master Plan Review Committee, addressed the Board about the recent discussions that they had been having, with the major issue being the creation of a new road that would be directly across the McCarthy’s Pharmacy driveway.  The current Noller Way would be deeded over to the Library’s property and this new road would be built at an approximate cost to the Town of $65,000.  Questions and discussion continued between the audience and the Master Plan Review committee members present.  The Supervisor then suggested that there be a Special Town Board meeting next week to consider this proposal and other matters.
2. ACCEPT MICHELLE TURCK’S RESIGNATION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept Michelle Turck’s resignation with deep regret as the secretary for the Planning Board, the ZBA and the Master Plan Review Committee.  The motion was seconded by Ryan Orton with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  Motion carried.

3. ADVERTISE FOR SECRETARIAL OPENINGS FOR THE PLANNING BOARD, THE ZONING BOARD AND THE MASTER PLAN REVIEW COMMITTEE: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to advertise in the Northern Dutchess News and the Hudson Valley News for these vacancies, with mention being made that the Town Board reserves the right to advertise as three open positions.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  Mention was also made that a letter of thanks will be sent to Michelle.
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4. WALTER BECKWITH HOUSE: Only as a matter of information, the Supervisor announced that the Walter Beckwith House on 482 Jameson Hill Road had been listed on the National Register of Historic Places by the New York State Office of Parks, Recreation and Historic Preservation.
5. SPECIAL PROSECUTOR: As Attorney for the Town William Bogle had a conflict of interest on a legal matter, Joseph Norton made a motion to name Shane Egan, prosecutor for the Town of Clinton, to cover, and adding Kelly Flood Myers as a back-up from the Town of Milan.  The  motion was seconded by Mary Weinberger and carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

6. C.A.C. APPOINTMENT:  A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to appoint Anne Bernstein to the vacant position on the CAC.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

6A. TOWN BOARD REPORT: Councilman D’Agostino stated that the Town Board had already approved a Town Board report that would cover things done and bring more awareness of Town issues such as the revaluation and the Sept. 8th meeting, and he had prepared a draft report.  The printing would be done at no charge and the $400 cost for mailing would come from the Supervisor’s budget line.  A vote would be held after the Board members reviewed it.
7. DUTCHESS COUNTY PLANNING REFERRALS: Dutchess County Planning was eliminating referrals and reviews to their office that involved administrative amendments, special use permits and variances and renewals/extensions of site plans or special permits, mainly matters of local concern.  Mention was made that the Planning Board was in favor of this change as it would make the process easier.  Supervisor Norton will sign the document and return it to the County.
7A. QUESTION FOR TOWN CLERK: Councilman Orton asked if any business had been conducted in the Town Clerk’s June Wednesday evening and Saturday hours.  She responded that the only thing was a message for the Building Inspector.

8. CEMETERY ID’s: Councilman D’Agostino stated that he was working with the Historical Society to have roadside markers at the cemeteries listing those of local importance that are buried there, and was looking into a grant to fund this project.
9. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the June 9th Town Board meeting were amended to have the word “additional” stricken three times under “New Business - #7, Assignment of Hours” on a motion made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Joseph Norton.  With these changes notes, the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  

The minutes of the July 11th Board Workshop meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained. 
9. EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session regarding contractual and legal issues at 9:05 PM.  The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  


The Board exited their Executive Session at 9:47 PM on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes. 

Going back into the regular meeting, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to hold a Special Town Board Meeting on Wednesday, July 20th, 2016 at 7:30 PM.  Councilman Orton stated that he was unavailable for this meeting and would be absent.  
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Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained. 


A motion was also made by Mark D’Agostino to have copies of the June to July Town Board Report, with changes noted, printed at his own cost.  The motion was seconded by Linda Eurich with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes. 

The Board then adjourned their meeting at 9:50 PM on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

_________________________________
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

